
 

 

 

M. Mansell, BSc 
(Hons), F.C.P.F.A., 
Chief Executive 
North Devon Council 
 

 S. Walford 
Chief Executive and 
Director of Growth 
Mid Devon District 
Council 

 
BUILDING CONTROL JOINT COMMITTEE 

 
A meeting of the above Joint Committee of North Devon Council and Mid Devon District 
Council will be held at Woodlands Enterprise Centre, Pathfields Business Park, South 
Molton on THURSDAY 26TH JULY 2018 AT 9.30 A.M.  
 
Members of the Group:  Representing North Devon Council 
 

Councillors Brailey (Chair) and Yabsley. 
 
Representing Mid Devon District Council 
 
Councillors Chesterton and Eginton. 

 
AGENDA 

 
1. Apologies for absence.   
 
2. To approve as a correct record the minutes of the meeting held on 8th February 

2018 (attached). 
 
3. Items brought forward which in the opinion of the Chairman should be considered 

by the meeting as a matter of urgency. 
 
4. Declarations of Interests.  (Please complete the enclosed form or telephone the 

Corporate and Community Services Unit to prepare a form for your signature 
before the meeting.  Interests must be re-declared when the item is called, and 
Councillors must leave the room if necessary). 

 
5. To agree the agenda between Part ‘A’ and Part ‘B’ (Confidential Restricted 

Information). 
 
PART ‘A’ 
 
6. Pooled budget and trading account 2017-18.  NDC Head of Resources to 

report.  Paper (attached). 
 

7. Key Performance Indicators.  Building Control Manager to report. 
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8. Building Control Business Update.  Building Control Manager to report. 
 
9. Business case for consolidation of Building Control Service at the 

Woodlands Enterprise Centre, South Molton.  Report by Building Control 
Manager (attached). 
 

10. Review of Building Control Resources.  Report by Building Control Manager 
(attached). 

 
11. Charging of a single application fee.  Report by Building Control Manager 

(attached). 
 
12. Dates and locations of future meetings of the Committee.  To agree dates and 

locations of future meetings of the Committee for 2018/19.  (NOTE: Unless 
otherwise agreed the Joint Committee must meet at least on a quarterly basis with 
the meeting held at 10.00 a.m. and at the offices of the Chairman’s partner 
authority).  

 
PART 'B' (Confidential Restricted Information).  
 
Nil. 
 
 
Reminder - Members please return your agenda to the Corporate and Community 
Services Officer at the end of the meeting  
 

If you have any enquiries about this agenda, please contact Corporate and 
Community Services, telephone 01271 388253 

 
 
North Devon Council 
Brynsworthy Environment Centre 
Barnstaple 
North Devon   EX31 3NP  

 


	PART ‘A’
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NMD Building Control 
REPORT TO: Joint Services Committee 
Date: 26th July 2018 
TOPIC: Review of Building Control Resources  
Report By: Mike Tucker (Building Control Manager) 


1 Aim 
The resignation of a Senior Building Control Surveyor has prompted a review of the 
resources required by the service with the aim of ensuring the resources allocated to the 
service meet the business need and ensure a sustainable budget moving forward. 


2 Proposal 
In order to put in place suitable resource to meet future needs it is also proposed to make 
the following changes. 
 


1. Leave vacant the Senior Building Control Surveyors post 
2. Recruit an additional Technical Support Officer to ensure a succession plan for the 


Technical Support Team Leader post and adequate short term resourcing. 
3. Provide day release and adequate work experience to an existing member of the 


Technical Support Team to enable them to benefit from a Higher Apprenticeship in 
Construction Management to enable a truly flexible resource that can provide support 
to both the Surveying teams and Technical Support with a gradual change over 
throughout the training period. 


4. Review Surveying resource requirements in 3 months or if workload patterns 
increase. 


3 Surveying Staff 
The recruitment of the Principal Surveyor towards the end of 2017 brought us to full 
establishment but we are now losing a Senior Surveyor. The Building Control Partnership 
succeeded in breaking even in 2017/18 making a trading account profit of £58,806.00 in the 
first year. Which suggests resourcing is correct. However, there was a significant slowdown 
in the second half of the year. The start 2018/19 has shown a wide variation each month 
making predictions for the rest of the year impossible. It is therefore considered prudent not 
to replace the Senior Building Control Surveyor post at this time, particularly due to the 
urgent need to maintain continuity of service in the Technical Support Team as detailed 
below. 


4 Technical Support 
The service is extremely dependant on the Technical Support Team Leader who intends to 
retire in 2 years. It is essential that a full time member of staff is trained take over this role 
and to ensure that there is adequate knowledge and experience within the team to maintain 
resilience and continuity. Originally it was anticipated that a current member of the Technical 
Support Team would fulfil this role but it has become clear that their career ambitions do not 
match this path. Further details of proposals regarding this are provided below. 
 
It is therefore necessary to recruit an additional member of staff to fulfil this role with 
sufficient time allowed for the transfer of knowledge over a 2 year period. It is proposed that 
the post will be a North Devon Council post as it is based at South Molton and the North 
Devon job evaluation enables it to be advertised at a lower salary. 
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Staff changes in 2017/18 saw a reduction in administrative support from 50 to 37 hours 
based on assumed efficiencies to be delivered by the investment in ICT systems and the 
number of surveying staff increased to full establishment due to the recruitment into the 
vacant post of the Principal Surveyor. 
 
Although the systems are still in the transition phase so that full benefits have not yet been 
gained it is clear that the efficiencies are not being delivered as anticipated. The reasons for 
this are; 


• The reliability, ease of use and effectiveness of the iDox software has been less than 
expected resulting in a significant investment in system administration by the 
Technical Support Team Leader diverting resources from customer facing activity.  


• The system administration was previously supported by ICT and the resource 
implications of this shift of responsibility were not fully taken into account when 
determining the administrative resources required.  


• The resources allocated to Technical Support assumed that the system would be 
used flexibly blurring the tasks performed by surveyors and the Technical Support 
Team. Automation of processes relies on complete and accurate data entry. 
Unfortunately there have been issues with carrying out  basic administration tasks 
methodically and reliably enough to ensure systems run smoothly without risking a 
breakdown in customer service and wasting resources correcting errors. 


 
The increase in Technical Support Resource will also, 


• Enable system improvements by enabling additional time to be spent of system 
administration. 


• Minimise/eliminate backlogs that impact on response times to customers in peak 
periods. 


• Increase administrative support to Surveyors providing assistance filing to DMS, 
creating unauthorised works and dangerous structure cases and enabling focus on 
core activities. 


• Enable a clamp down on AI practices by ensuring Initial Notices are handled 
promptly enabling investigation of anomalies on site within legal time constraints. 


• Provide administrative support to increased marketing activity. 
• Provide long term training and development of a trainee Surveyor 


5 Training for the future 
There has been a history of difficulties in recruitment in Building Control and there is a 
national shortage of suitably qualified personnel. 
 
The Technical Support Officer has expressed a desire to train as a Surveyor and is 
considered to be a suitable candidate. It is proposed to provide day release and workplace 
activity to support a Higher Apprenticeship which consists of an NVQ Level 4 and an HNC 
Construction Management provided by Petroc College over 2 years.  
 
After successful qualification, assuming it fits the business need, it is anticipated that the 
Technical Support Officer will move to a trainee Surveyor role and continue studies via the 
LABC approved apprenticeship route with, 


• Level 5 - Diploma - 1 year ( part time ) – Commercial and high risk developments  
• Level 6 - Hon Degree Top-up  - 2 years (part time) BSc Building Control Surveyor 


 
All stages of this qualification route have been approved for apprenticeship levy funding. 
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This will provide a very flexible resource enabling support to be provided to both the 
Surveying teams and Technical Support with a gradual change over throughout the training 
period. 


6 Equipment 
The introduction of the iPads and mobile inspection App promises to provide efficiency 
benefits but also increases dependency on the ICT systems. Unfortunately, although it is 
early days we have experienced some issues with the synching of the mobile app with the 
database. This can cause problems where Surveyors are working remotely for the day. 
 
The risk of this impacting on productivity is limited by the use of lap tops. Three additional 
lap tops are required to equip all Surveyors in order to provide an effective backup to the 
mobile app and ensure maximum flexibility in working practices.  
 
This level of flexibility will be required as workload will increase due to the loss of the Senior 
Surveyor and the fact that the area covered by the Surveyor leaving us is the most remote 
from the South Molton office and it was anticipated that this would be covered by a home 
based Surveyor. 


7 Recommendation 
It is considered that it is essential that an additional member of staff is recruited to the 
Technical Support Team to ensure adequate resource and succession planning. 
 
It is recommended that day release and work shadowing is provided to support a Higher 
Apprenticeship in Construction Management providing a flexible resource that can support 
the Surveying and Technical Support teams 
 
The decision to whether to recruit a Senior Surveyor is delayed for 3 months in order to 
develop a clearer view of workload trends and income. The post will only be filled if a 
business case is supported by the workload. 
 
Three additional laptops are purchased to ensure flexible working practices are fully 
implemented. 


8 Financial impact 
An additional Technical Support Officer recruited rather than the Senior Surveyor post will 
provide a net saving of  £24,294 pa. pro-rata whilst the post is vacant 
 
The Senior Surveyor post will only be filled if a business case is supported by the workload. 
If the decision is delayed to October the earliest practical start date would be January 2019 
resulting in a worst case impact on the 2018/19 budget of an additional cost of £1,447.  
 
If the appointment of a Senior Surveyor is considered necessary the increase to subsequent 
years budgets would be temporary as the trainee post would ultimately be utilised as a 
surveying resource filling any future vacancy returning the budget to the current position. 
 
The purchase of the lap tops and docking stations will incur a one off cost of approximately 
£2,100.00 which would be financed by the saving made due to the Surveying post having 
been vacant in June. 
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9 Appendix  - Proposed Partnership Structure 
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NMD Building Control 
REPORT TO: Joint Services Committee 
Date: 26th July 2018 
TOPIC: Charging of a single application fee  
Report By: Mike Tucker (Building Control Manager) 


 


1 Aim 
This report provides the case for changing the structure of Building Control charges to enable all 
fees to be charged when applications are deposited. 


2 Current situation 
Currently building control fees for full plans applications are divided into two charges. A plan fee 
which is generally a third of the total is payable when the application is deposited. The 
remainder is an inspection fee which is invoiced when work commences on site. In the case of 
Building Notices 100% of the fee is currently charged at the time of deposit. In the case of 
housing developments each dwelling is currently being invoiced individually. 


3 Proposal 
It is proposed that all fees should be payable at the time of deposit of the application. 
Exceptions to this will be larger projects where the inspection element of the charge can be 
phased over the life of the project to improve the developer’s cash flow. This arrangement will 
be agreed in advance and form part of the quotation for the project. 


4 Improved efficiency 
This change will significantly improve efficiency by largely eliminating the requirement for 
invoicing of fees at commencement. As a result this will also have a knock on effect reducing 
workload for the finance department and eliminate the need to chase up debts except where 
phased payment has been specifically agreed. 


5 Customer feedback 
We have asked a number of our customers how this would impact on them and we have had no 
adverse comments, with all being supportive of the change. It was noted that the current 
methodology can cause problems as house holders are not always expecting the invoice at 
commencement, despite previously being notified on correspondence and by their agents.  
 
Ending the practice of invoicing for individual dwellings will also reduce the administrative costs 
of housing developers. 
 
Many customers are already accustomed to this approach to charging. A number of other Local 
Authorities including the Devon Building Control Partnership and Somerset Partnership have 
already changed to this approach and it is common practice amongst approved inspectors. 


6 Financial impact 
This proposal does not impact on the total fees charged. However, this may marginally increase 
revenue for 2018/19 by bringing forward inspection fees that would otherwise have been paid in 
2019/20. 


7 Recommendation 
The fee structure should be changed to enable charging of the full fee when the application is 
deposited. 
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Building Control Partnership Trading Account 2017/18 as 31/03/2018


NDC MDC NDC MDC Total NDC MDC Chargeable Non Chargeable Chargeable
Non 


Chargeable


59% 41% 75% 25% 75% 25%


£ £ £ £ £ £ £ £ £ £ £


Expenditure


Employees 259,090 243,260 229,399 237,408 466,807 275,416 191,391 206,562 68,854 143,543 47,848


Transport 17,690 16,870 22,577 15,993 38,570 22,756 15,814 17,067 5,689 11,860 3,953


Supplies and Services 18,740 19,380 23,466 19,715 43,181 25,477 17,704 19,107 6,369 13,278 4,426


Third Party Payments 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0


Central & Support Service charges 72,730 46,630 71,691 46,630 118,321 69,809 48,512 52,357 17,452 36,384 12,128


Total Expenditure 368,250 326,140 347,132 319,746 666,878 393,458 273,420 295,094 98,365 205,065 68,355


Income


Building Regulation Charges -340,000 -280,800 -328,497 -229,468 -557,964 -328,497 -229,468 -328,497 0 -229,468 0


Miscellaneous Income -1,000 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0


Total Income -341,000 -280,800 -328,497 -229,468 -557,964 -328,497 -229,468 -328,497 0 -229,468 0


(Surplus)/Deficit for Year 27,250 45,340 18,636 90,278 108,914 64,961 43,952 -33,403 98,365 -24,403 68,355


% income split 59% 41% 108,914 64,961 43,952


Total Actual Variance To Budget Spend 36,324


Share of Overspend at 59/41


North Devon 59% 21,385


Mid Devon 41% 14,938


Appropriation Profit/( Loss) -14,938 14,938


50,023 58,891


Debtor to be raised by MDC to NDC -31,387 (58,891-90,278)


Cash require to pay over from NDC to MDC 31,387 (50,023-18,636)


-0 


1 Respective budgets approved by individual authority's Full Council meetings


2 Individual authority's actual costs and income for period 1 April to 31 March - Pooled Budget


3 Based upon Building Control activity (income); costs split 59%/41% across respective Council's


4 North Devon financial position - split into 'Chargeable Functions' as defined by the Building (Local Authority Charges) Regulations 2010 and also 'Non-Chargeable Activities'


5 Mid Devon financial position - split into 'Chargeable Functions' as defined by the Building (Local Authority Charges) Regulations 2010 and also 'Non-Chargeable Activities'


1 2 3 4 5


2017/18  budget) April to March 2018 (actual) April to March 2018 NDC  2017/18 MDC 2017/18
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NMD Building Control 
REPORT TO: Joint Services Committee 
Date: 26th July 2018 
TOPIC: Consolidation of Building Control Service at the 


Woodlands Enterprise Centre South Molton 
Report By: Mike Tucker (Building Control Manager) 


 


1 Proposal 
Currently Building Control staff are split between Phoenix House, Tiverton and the 
Woodlands Enterprise Centre, South Molton. It is proposed to centralise all operations at the 
Woodlands office and operate with home based surveyors on the periphery of the area to 
minimise travel costs and disturbance allowances.  
 
This business case identifies the key factors that lead to a recommendation that the Building 
Control Partnership should operate from a single centrally located office. 
 


2 The Premises 
The premises are located at, 


The Woodlands Enterprise Centre 
            Pathfields Industrial Estate 
            South Molton 


EX36 3BY 
 
The office is located in the centre of the Mid and North Devon District Councils geographic 
area and is owned by North Devon Council. Eight members of the team are currently located 
at this location and the remaining 5 are on the second floor of Phoenix House. 
 
The office is part of an Enterprise Centre and consists of a first floor office and ancillary 
accommodation as illustrated in the attached plans in Appendix 6. 
 
The Ground Floor meeting room must currently remain as a meeting room as the leasehold 
agreements stipulate that meeting facilities are provided at the centre. However, in practice 
these facilities are rarely used the requirement for this expires in 18 months. Hence, if when 
established the Partnership developed additional services for profit or later combined with 
other Councils there is potentially space for expansion. 
 


3 Advantages of proposal 


3.1 Reduction in partnership overheads 
The space available at the Woodlands site provides the opportunity for the service to pay for 
a single unit of accommodation rather than two, significantly reducing the costs to the 
partnership. It is critical that the partnership minimises costs where possible to ensure that 
the service is self-funding and that costs to both partners are minimised as all costs are split.  
 
The cost of the vacated space in Phoenix House will need to be redistributed within Mid 
Devon budgets but provides the advantage of the additional useable space. 
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3.2 Improved team cohesion 
Operating from a single office rather than from two different locations will aid the cohesion of 
a single team rather than perpetuating a division between the South Molton and Tiverton 
teams. 


3.3 Administrative support 
When operating between two offices there are periods when local administrative support 
cannot be provided. Operating from a single office will reduce the risk of bottlenecks 
occurring resulting in delays when post is received in hard copy as it is critical that post is 
scanned and distributed digitally without delay. A single hub will also enable greater support 
to be provided to ensure systems are properly understood and any issues are quickly 
identified and rectified. 


3.4 Training mentoring and support 
Operating from a single office would maximise our ability to support and develop staff. Both 
North and Mid Devon have been forced by the lack of availability of experienced qualified 
Building Control Surveyors to recruit officers who are effectively technical assistants and 
although they have qualifications and experience in the construction industry they are new to 
building control and require considerable support and training in order to limit the risk to the 
Council's and ensure the needs of our clients are met. Operating from a single base will 
enable us to locate the most experienced and most junior officers together in one office 
enabling the effectiveness of on the job training to be maximised. 


3.5 Remote working 
The ability to support the training and development of junior officers from a central location 
will also release other suitably qualified and experienced personnel to primarily work from 
home, utilising the geographic flexibility provided by the ICT systems to enable Surveyors to 
be strategically located on the periphery of the area in order to minimise travel time and 
expense.. Currently following the resignation of a Senior Surveyor there is only one officer 
who will be located at home, subject to staff consultation. However, it is intended to expand 
this over time where there is a business case and a suitable work environment can be 
provided. 
 


4 Disadvantages of proposal 


4.1 Staff relocation 
There will be a cost associated with relocating staff due to terms of employment allowing 
payment of increased travel costs for a fixed period in the event of relocation. It should also 
be noted that the location of the office is outside of the Mid Devon boundary and will 
therefore require a change in employment contracts.  
 
However, the impact of this has been minimised by the fact that the existing Mid Devon 
Senior Surveyor will be home based. The location of the other currently Tiverton based 
Surveyors homes result in an additional journey of less than 10 miles, hence there is no 
entitlement to the disturbance allowance. Therefore the only officer affected who only works 
3 days per week. The officer will be able to claim for 60 miles per week resulting in a cost of 
approximately £1,242.00 pa for two years. 


4.2 Customer contact 
It is appreciated that this proposal moves Surveyors away the centres of population in the 
Mid Devon area. However, applying the experience from North Devon, when moving 
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Building Control from the town centre, it was found that the availability of officers was 
maintained and even improved by offering to meet customers at their premises rather than 
them coming to us. This effectively improved contact with architects as it increased visibility 
of Surveyors and made customers feel that the Surveyors were more part of their team. It 
will still be possible to make appointments to meet customers at the Council premises if this 
is the customer preference. 
 


5 Financial impact 
Currently a cost of £9,500.00 pa is charged to the Building Control account for the use of 
Phoenix House. Under the terms of the partnership agreement costs are split based on the 
ratio of work between the two Authorities. For the 2017/18 financial year the split was 59:41 
between North and Mid Devon. 
 
In order to facilitate the move it is estimated that the total cost will be approximately 
£9,000.00 plus VAT. Details of the costs are provided in the appendices and are 
predominantly the result of the need for back scanning which will need to be done in any 
case. 
 
The cost of supporting the home worker will be approximately £ 728.00 pa. 
 
Hence, there is a cost saving to the partnership of approximately £8,772.00 pa after the 
initial costs have been paid. 
 
Projected costs/savings 
    
 
 
 
 
 


6 Staff  
If this proposal is adopted a formal 3 month consultation will be needed with staff and 
Unison. Initial discussions within the team indicate that staff are generally supportive. 
However, it is noted that as the Woodlands office is located outside the Mid Devon area and 
therefore relocation of the 3 staff impacted would require a change to their contracts of 
employment. It is therefore possible that redundancy or reassignment to other roles in Mid 
Devon could be necessary, although this scenario is thought unlikely. 


7 Timescale 
The office move will be programmed for the beginning of November following the staff 
consultation and subject to ICT availability to make adjustments to the Woodlands network 
to accommodate the additional work stations. 


8 Recommendation 
It is recommended that the Building Control Team is brought together at the Woodlands site 
and this is implemented on completion of a 3 month staff consultation. A project budget of 
£9000.00 excl. VAT should be allocated and the anticipated date for implementation is 1 
November 2018. 
 


Year Net saving 
1 - £ 7,614.00 
2   £ 7,530.00 
3   £ 8,772.00 
4   £ 8,772.00 
5   £ 8,772.00 
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9 Appendix 1 – Annual cost of home workers 
Advice from MDDC Human Resources is that homeworker contracts will make no provision 
for expenses incurred including broadband connections or provide any homeworking 
allowance. However, a nominal amount has been included in the business plan in case this 
changes during the consultation period. 
 
However, if no mobile signal is available within the home a dedicated business line will be 
needed until the Skype based telephone system is procured which will then allow calls to be 
routed via the internet to PC’s. 
 
Estimated cost per home worker 


Business telephone line  £    228.00 pa 
Home working allowance  £    500.00 pa 


£    728.00 pa 
 


10 Appendix 2 – Disturbance travel allowance 
 
The increase in journey distance to work for the 2 Surveyors being relocated is less than 10 
miles; hence the disturbance allowance will not apply. 
 
For one Technical Support Officer the distance travelled will increase by 20 miles so will be 
entitled to claim expenses for 10 miles there and back for 3 days per week 
 
 
Weekly 
Mileage 


No. weeks Rate Annual 


60 46 0.45 £ 1,242.00 
 


11 Appendix 3 – One off costs associated with the move 


11.1 Cost of setting up home workers 
 
Proposed cost Unit cost  Cost 
A3 printer/scanner    £ 400.00 £ 400.00 
Telephone with answer machine £   50.00 £   50.00 
 Total £ 450.00 
 
Assumes that any furniture requirements can be met using existing furniture used by 
Building Control in Phoenix House 


11.2 Back scanning of hard files 
 
No. of files 19   x 120 = 2,280 
    3   x 125 =    375 


33.5x   90 = 3,015 
         Total:         5,670 
 
Proposed cost Estimated no. files Unit cost Total 
Scanning of files 5670 £ 1.25 £7,090.00 
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11.3 Equipment required for Woodlands 
 
Proposed cost One off Annual 
4x telephone £    25.00 £   100.00 
4x IP address £  110.00 £   440.00 
2x desk £  265.00 £   530.00  
Network cables  £   200.00 
 Total £ 1,270.00 
 


11.4 Equipment assumed to be moved from Phoenix House 
 
Cost estimates assume that the following equipment which is currently used by Building 
Control is transferred to Woodlands. 


4x ICT work stations  
3x Chairs 


 


11.5 Total setup cost  
 
Scanning    £   7,090.00 
Homeworker set up   £      450.00 
Equipment for Woodlands  £   1,270.00 
Total set up costs     £   8,810.00 
VAT       £   1,762.40 
Total incl. VAT    £ 10,572.00 
 


12 Appendix 4 – Costs/Savings 
 
 Year 18/19 Year 19/20 Year 20/21 Year 21/22 


Setup costs - 8,810.00    


Disturbance 
allowance - 1,242.00 - 1,242.00   


Homeworker 
costs -   728.00 -    728.00 -    728.00 -    728.00 


Building Cost 
saving  3,166.00   9,500.00   9,500.00   9,500.00 


Saving -7,614.00   7,530.00   8,772.00   8,772.00 
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13 Appendix 5 - Area Map 
 


 
 
 Woodlands South Molton 
 
 Location of potential home based Surveyor 
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14 Appendix 6 - Office Layout 
 


 
 
 
FIRST FLOOR       GROUND FLOOR 
 
Key 
 


Existing 1600 desk      Shelf unit        
 
   New 1600 desk      Hot desk 
 
 
  Existing 800x400 draw unit         Scanner 
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NORTH DEVON COUNCIL/MID DEVON DISTRICT COUNCIL 
 
Minutes of a meeting of the BUILDING CONTROL JOINT COMMITTEE held 
at Woodlands Enterprise Centre, Pathfields Business Park, South Molton on 
Thursday 8th February 2018 at 10.00 a.m. 
 
PRESENT: Representing North Devon Council 
 
  Councillors Brailey (Chair) and Yabsley. 
 
  Representing Mid Devon District Council 
 
  Councillors Chesterton and Eginton. 
 
  Officers: 
 
  North Devon Council 
 
 Chief Executive (MM), Head of Resources (JT), Building Control 


Manager (MT), Principal Surveyor (AH), Solicitor (SF) and 
Senior Corporate and Community Services Officer (BT). 


 
 Mid Devon District Council 
 
 Head of Planning, Economy and Regeneration (JC) and 


Accountants (AB and JP Mc). 
 
13 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE 
 
There were no apologies for absence received. 
 
14 MINUTES 
 
 RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting held on 23rd 


November 2017 (circulated previously) be approved as a correct 
record and signed by the Chairman. 


 
15 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 
 
There were no declarations of interest received. 
 
16 KEY PERFORMANCE INDICATORS 
 
The Joint Committee considered a report by the Building Control Manager 
(circulated previously) regarding Key Performance Indicators. 
 
The Building Control Manager updated the Joint Committee as follows: 
 


 Building Regulation Full Plan applications determined in 2 months – the 
performance indicator had now reached 96% for quarter 3. 







Building Control Joint Committee: 8th February 2018 


 2 


 Building Regulation Applications examined within 3 weeks – the 
performance indicator had now reached 98%. 


 Market share number of applications – the performance indicator had 
continued to drop for quarter 3. The market share had dropped due to 
a number of service failures that had occurred following the relocation 
of offices and at the same time competitors marketing in the area.  
These issues had been reported to the Joint committee meeting on 
23rd November 2017.  However in January there appears to be 
indications of a recovery with the market share returning to 78%.   


 Market share for new housing completions had dropped significantly to 
32% which was below target.  It was believed that a contributing factor 
was a push for completions prior to Christmas on larger housing 
projects serviced by NHBC Building Control.  Building Control secured 
an agreement with developers prior to the commencement of the 
development. 


 Planning Forum – the Building Control Manager would be attending the 
next meeting of the Planning Forum to promote the services of the 
team. 


 
17 POOLED BUDGET AND TRADING ACCOUNT AS AT 31 


DECEMBER 2017 
 
The Joint Committee received an updated by the Head of Resources in 
relation to the Pooled Budget and Building Control Trading Account as at 31st 
December 2017 (circulated previously). 
 
The Head of Resources updated the Joint Committee as follows: 
 


 The comparisons between the 6 month trading account (as reported at 
the last Joint Committee) and the 9 month trading account for 2017/18. 


 The individual budgets approved by both Mid Devon District and North 
Devon Councils for 2017/18 for the Building Control service were 
respectively split 55% (North Devon) and 45% (Mid Devon).  In quarter 
2 this had been changed to a 60/40 split respectively based on actual 
income performance. 


 The individual authority’s actual costs and income for the 9 months 
trading was £63,000 and it was anticipated that the costs for the full 
year would be £80,000 compared to the budget of £72,000.  There 
would be a reduction in the central support cost as the team had 
relocated from Brynsworthy Environment Centre.  These savings would 
be incorporated within the trading account for quarter 4.   


 The total income received for Mid Devon District Council was slightly 
lower than expected.  Based upon the Building Control income, costs 
were split 60%/40% across the respective Councils.  


 As part of the agreement between the two Councils, no authority would 
gain financially at the loss of the other authority at the end of the 
financial year. 


 Costs for chargeable and non-chargeable functions for each authority.  
A decision would need to be made in relation to any surplus and 
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whether it should be ring fenced into reserves or used to offset costs 
for both authorities. 


 
The Building Control Manager advised that the income was lower in quarter 3 
as fewer applications had been received, however 108 applications had been 
received in January 2019.  Although there had been an increase in the 
number of applications received, the workloads were balanced between both 
authorities.  
 
The Joint Committee agreed that a revised trading account to include January 
2018 figures be produced and it be circulated to Members for information. 
 
18  BUILDING CONTROL BUSINESS UPDATE 
 
The Joint Committee considered a report by the Building Control Manager 
(circulated previously) regarding an update on the progress of the Building 
Control Partnership. 
 
The Building Control Manager updated the Joint Committee as follows: 
 


 The two vacant posts for the Technical Support Officer and Principal 
Surveyor had now been filled and the team was now fully staffed.  


 Building Control had volunteered and had been accepted for the pilot 
phase of the roll-out of the Local Authority Building Control (LABC) 
Quality Assurance scheme.  The scheme had been introduced 
following the Grenfell Tower fire and the public enquiry into Building 
Regulations and Fire Safety. Only 50 Local Authorities had been 
accepted as part of the pilot and all Local Authorities would be required 
to sign up to following the pilot.  The scheme would ensure a uniform 
approach to quality and standards of service provision.  The LABC had 
produced quality assurance policy, manual and procedures.  All Local 
Authorities would be required to adopt these policies and procedures to 
achieve the IS09000.  This would require intense input over the next 
couple of months to prepare for the three day external audit to be 
undertaken by ISOQAR. This also had implications for the I.T. team in 
terms of providing reporting information.  15 Local Authorities would be 
audited and all would need to pass to enable all 50 Local Authorities 
within the pilot to become accredited.  The scheme would also include 
the implementation of a competency framework for all levels of building 
surveyors.    North Devon Council’s Building Control team had been 
IS09000 accredited until November 2017 with another organisation. 


 The web portal submission platform iApply was now live and would 
improve efficiency when widely adopted by customers.  The mobile 
inspection app was still not rolled out due to an issue regarding 
exporting appointments made on the Uniform system to Outlook.  A 
potential solution had now been identified and would be tested. 


 In relation to marketing, Building Control’s social media profile on 
Facebook and Twitter was being developed.  Planning lists were now 
being considered to direct mail details of the service to potential clients.  
Customers would be contacted to obtain an opt in to the marketing 
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database in order to comply with the GDPR regulations.  A 
presentation would be given at the Planning Forum in Mid Devon and 
in North Devon to promote the service.  A CPD presentation was 
scheduled regarding fire safety in flats for architectural agents.  The 
Building Control Manager and Principal Surveyor would be attending 
the LABC South West region marketing conference.  


 
19  FEE CHANGES FOR 2018/19 
 
The Joint Committee considered a report by the Building Control Manager 
(circulated previously) regarding proposed fee changes for 2018/19. 
 
The Head of Resources confirmed that the North Devon Council’s Executive 
and Mid Devon District Council’s Cabinet Committee had considered and 
recommended the approval of the Building Control fees for 2018/19. 
 
The Building Control Manager advised that North Devon Council had not 
increased its building control fees since 2013 and Mid Devon District Council 
had increased its fees in 2015 previously to synchronise with North Devon 
Council.    The overall fee structure of the fees remained relevant but the 
levels need to be increased due to inflation and to ensure that the service 
continues to be self-funding and break even.  It was anticipated that the full 
financial benefits of joining the two services together would be achieved in 
approximately 12 months’ time. 
 
 RECOMMENDED that North Devon Council and Mid Devon 


District Council be recommended to: 
 


(a) Increase the Building Control fees for 2018/19 by 
approximately 3% as detailed in the proposed fee schedule 
in Appendix 1 of the report; 
 


(b) That the change in fees for 2018/19 be introduced on 1st  
April 2018 after advertising the change on the website for 
one month. 


 
20 DATES AND LOCATIONS OF FUTURE MEETINGS OF THE 


COMMITTEE 
 
 RESOLVED that a meeting be arranged during early June 2018 


at Woodlands Enterprise Centre and that the Senior Corporate 
and Community Services Officer contact Members and Officers 
of the Joint Committee to check availability. 
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Chairman 
The meeting ended at 10.46 a.m. 
 
NOTE:  These minutes will be confirmed as a correct record at the next 
meeting of the Joint Committee. 
 
 
NOTE: The above decisions shall not take effect until the five clear working 
days have elapsed from the date of publication: 13th February 2018. 
 
 





